MEDICAID AND ESTATE PLANNING: WHAT NOT TO DO (Part 1)!

You will need to pardon my apparent crankiness, some of which may be the result of my writing this during yet another Franklin County snowstorm.  I am motivated, however, by an unusual number of client meetings in the last few months in which I feel as if I am doing nothing but cleaning up messes caused by admittedly well-intentioned, but usually-uninformed, family members, friends, and trusted professionals.  

I often remark how I would like to shout to the world from Mt. Massamet what not to do in order to avoid future catastrophes, particularly with regard to long-term care, MassHealth (Medicaid) eligibility, and estate planning.  At last, I have the opportunity to rant, poor reader!

1)  Do not write a check or give anything to any family member or friend which is worth $1,000 or more, without first consulting with an experienced elder law attorney.  I recently met with the daughter of a woman who had just been admitted to a nursing home.  We calculated that her mother has sufficient assets to cover approximately one year of care, at which time the family hoped she would qualify for MassHealth.  The problem?  The mother had given gifts over the past two years to her children and grandchildren, totaling $35,000.  The result?  When the mother exhausts the assets remaining in her name and the family applies for MassHealth, the mother will be denied benefits – for 131 days!  

This is because all gifts of $1,000 or more must be disclosed on any MassHealth application filed within five years of making the gifts.  This includes helping a child with unanticipated debt or making a charitable contribution.  MassHealth then imposes a disqualification period, based upon the total amount given away, during which time it will not cover the cost of nursing home care.  The daughter in my case is understandably distraught, since there is no way to recover the gifted funds.  

2)  Do not give your house, stocks, bank accounts or anything of significant value to a family member to hold for you, as a way to protect the assets from a potential nursing home bill, with the assumption that you can reclaim it anytime.  I had a client who gave $80,000 to his son to safeguard and his son, instead, used the money for his failing business.  In another case, the son lost half of the transferred funds in his divorce proceedings.  In yet another case, a father conveyed his house to his son, with the son’s promise that his father could live in the house for the rest of his life.  Guess who is making life miserable for his father, hoping he will move out?  

In all of these cases, as in many others, the asset will not or cannot be returned to the parent if needed.  This would be particularly important if the parent subsequently required skilled-nursing home care and wished to qualify for MassHealth benefits.  It might be necessary to “cure” the gifts to avoid imposition of a disqualification period.  Unfortunately, many transfers cannot be reversed.

3)  Do not give assets to one family member on the assumption that he or she will share them with the rest of your family upon your death.  I had a client transfer her home to her son, with his sincere promise that he would sell it upon her death and distribute the proceeds equally among himself and his three brothers.  He truly intended to do so, but, at the age of 58, shortly after his mother’s death, he had a heart attack and entered a nursing home.  If he kept the house, he would be eligible for MassHealth to pay for most of his care; if he gifted the house or the proceeds from its sale, he would disqualify himself for many months.  Sadly, this is a promise that will probably never be fulfilled.

These are just a few illustrations of how seemingly benign and well-intentioned actions can turn into detrimental and irreversible mistakes!  Many more come to mind, but I will spare you the rest for now.  The snow is tapering off and, hopefully, the coming Spring will bring me greater cheerfulness.

